Improving the Health of People Who Inject Drugs Through COVID-19-Related Policies

Public Health Reports
2023, Vol. 138(6) 862–864
© 2023, Association of Schools and
Programs of Public Health
All rights reserved.
Article reuse guidelines:
sagepub.com/journals-permissions
DOI: 10.1177/00333549231192468
journals.sagepub.com/home/phr



Katherine Hill, MPH¹; Kinna Thakarar, DO, MPH^{2,3,4,5}; Hilary Eslinger, MSW⁶; Lill Prosperino, MEd⁷; and Kimberly L. Sue, MD, PhD⁸

Keywords

COVID-19, harm reduction, HIV, policy, substance use

The COVID-19 pandemic, with its multiplicative harms, has wreaked havoc across the world: illness, pain, death, supply shortages, unemployment, school interruptions, and more. However, this pandemic also ushered in new societal norms and health policies that present opportunities to improve the quality of life for those who survive the pandemic. For example, thematic qualitative analyses revealed that some people report positive changes resulting from COVID-19–related policies, such as increased access to work-from-home options and improvements to health literacy.¹

In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic created local public health states of emergencies, which allowed for the creation of legislation that sought to increase access to prevention, harm reduction, and treatment programs, ²⁻⁴ all of which can improve the health of people who inject drugs (PWID). Harm reduction centers, even throughout the pandemic, continue to offer much more than sterile syringes. Many programs provide on-site wound care treatment, counseling, housing supports, food, and access or referrals to buprenorphine or methadone. ⁵ Thus, the precedents set by COVID-19 policies provide an opportunity to create sustained programmatic and policy-level success for the fields of harm reduction and public health.

The health of PWID is at an important juncture that necessitates evidence-based interventions, as drug overdose death rates are at an all-time high.⁶ Simultaneously, injection-related bloodborne infections such as HIV are on the rise.^{7,8} As a result, the fields of harm reduction and health care must promote and use evidence-based policies and practices to ensure the health and engagement of PWID. Decades of evidence demonstrate that syringe service programs (SSPs) limit harms and promote health, through preventing transmission of viral infections such as HIV and hepatitis C, abscesses, skin and soft-tissue infections, and endocarditis, and provide other health benefits.^{9,10} To this end, more than 450 SSPs in the United States self-report to the North American Syringe Exchange Network.¹¹

We assert that harm reduction programs and strategies must include steady and ample access to sterile syringes and equipment to meet the needs of PWID, who should have access to a sterile, new syringe for each injection. As recommended by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, needs-based strategies operate through supplying people with the number of syringes they state they need for a period of time. ¹² This need is based on many factors, including the frequency of one's drug use, one's social network, and financial or transportation concerns. ¹³ Thus, 89% of SSPs in the United States surveyed by the 2019 Dave Purchase Memorial survey permitted more than simply one-for-one exchange, which requires 1 used syringe to be exchanged for access to 1 new sterile syringe. ¹⁴

However, in many parts of the United States, this cost-effective and efficacious infection prevention intervention is either unavailable or inefficient because of restrictive policies that are not based on evidence. 11,15-17 Some localities still use the antiquated one-for-one exchange scheme. 11,18 In addition, some local or state regulators further limit syringe access or efficiency by requiring local law enforcement approval, zoning restrictions, or direct limits on syringe dispensing. 19 The 2014-2015 HIV and hepatitis C virus epidemics in Scott County, Indiana, provide a historical example of how such barriers (eg, imposing limited operational hours for SSP locations) interfere with programmatic success and positive outcomes for PWID. 20

- Department of Epidemiology of Microbial Diseases, Yale School of Public Health, New Haven, CT, USA
- ² Center for Interdisciplinary Population & Health Research/Maine, Portland, ME, USA
- ³ Department of Medicine, Maine Medical Center, Portland, ME, USA
- ⁴ Tufts University School of Medicine, Boston, MA, USA
- ⁵ Maine Medical Partners Adult Infectious Diseases, South Portland, ME, USA
- ⁶ Maine Access Points, Brunswick, ME, USA
- ⁷ National Harm Reduction Coalition, New York, NY, USA
- ⁸ Department of General Internal Medicine, School of Medicine, Yale University, New Haven, CT, USA

Corresponding Author:

Kimberly L. Sue, MD, PhD, Yale University, Department of General Internal Medicine, School of Medicine, 367 Cedar St, Room 304A, New Haven, CT 06520, USA.

Email: kimberly.sue@yale.edu

Hill et al 863

Recent examples of limitations on syringe services have had a detrimental effect on potential positive outcomes. Take into consideration West Virginia, where a restrictive licensure process for harm reduction programs went into effect in July 2021. This regulation (ie, Senate Bill 334) stipulated that all SSPs have a goal of one-for-one syringe exchange.²¹ While the one-for-one model is not exactly mandated, programs that have achieved licensure are not giving out syringes on a needs-based manner as they were before the current regulation passed.²¹ For example, to meet the oneto-one goal, programs may weigh syringes brought in by program clients to estimate how many syringes that participant can have in return.¹⁸ Many harm reduction advocates argue this bill was based on the notable one-for-one program in Charleston, West Virginia, where participants were given 30 syringes at a time.²²⁻²⁴ However, this program is the only SSP in the United States that uses barcoded stickers attached to syringes with industrial adhesive that track back to individual participants. Ultimately, many participants never return to the program.²⁵ These statewide limitations have serious consequences. In Kanawha County, West Virginia, a concerning rise in new HIV cases was primarily among PWID who lacked access to sterile syringes.²⁶

In addition, in Maine, the governor issued Executive Order 27 in March 2020, at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic.²⁷ This policy change allowed for expansion of mobile SSPs, mail delivery of drug equipment, increased geographic reach from a single exact street location to county-level certification at all hours, and also eliminated the one-for-one exchange stipulation. These temporary changes, particularly the elimination of the one-for-one exchange, increased access to harm reduction services for people statewide.²⁸ In Maine, with support from many local and national harm reduction advocates, a new rule exists that allows up to 100 syringes per client if they do not have syringes to exchange.²⁹ Under the precedent of COVID-19-related policies, Maine is now inching toward harm reduction policies that are evidence based and effective, although more work needs to be done to truly meet the needs of PWID. For example, legislation focused on community drug-checking programs or access to safe supply is currently being advocated for as well.30,31

With record levels of injection drug use—associated infections such as acute hepatitis C virus infection and rising rates of serious infections such as infective endocarditis, the relaxation of policies is critically important. Without mail delivery or needs-based programs, people living in rural areas such as Maine and West Virginia often have to travel long distances to access services, sometimes reporting traveling 100 miles round trip.²⁸ If people are unable to routinely access sterile syringes because of restrictive policies, they are often forced to make the difficult decision to reuse their equipment and are subsequently at risk for infectious complications.^{32,33} Particularly when COVID-19 hospitalizations surge and hospitals are at capacity and short-staffed,

minimizing hospitalizations for injection drug use-associated complications should be a priority.

Policy makers must take into consideration the layered epidemics of HIV, hepatitis C, overdose, and now COVID-19 when making evidence-based policies to address these intertwined health issues. With new variants only worsening the prevalence of COVID-19 infection, evidence-based syringe service provision must be enacted to improve the health and well-being of PWID.³⁴ Moving forward, it is imperative that, as a medical and public health community, we support advocacy efforts to improve the health and safety of PWID as well as expanded federal support for SSPs and other harm reduction services.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

ORCID iD

Katherine Hill, MPH https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6515-8701

References

- Lossio-Ventura JA, Lee AY, Hancock JT, Linos N, Linos E. Identifying silver linings during the pandemic through natural language processing. *Front Psychol*. 2021;12:712111. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2021.712111
- Office of the Governor of Maine. Executive order: an order regarding state certified hypodermic apparatus exchange programs. March 30, 2020. Accessed July 3, 2023. https://www. maine.gov/future/sites/maine.gov.governor.mills/files/inlinefiles/EO%2027.pdf
- Oregon Health Authority. Guidance about COVID-19 risk for harm reduction and syringe service programs. March 29, 2020. Accessed July 3, 2023. https://sharedsystems.dhsoha.state. or.us/DHSForms/Served/le2288N.pdf
- State of Wisconsin, Department of Health Services. Emergency order #3: limiting public gatherings. October 6, 2020. Accessed July 3, 2023. https://evers.wi.gov/Documents/COVID19/EmO 03-LimitingPublicGatherings.pdf
- Frost MC, Sweek EW, Austin EJ, et al. Program adaptations to provide harm reduction services during the COVID-19 pandemic: a qualitative study of syringe services programs in the U.S. AIDS Behav. 2022;26(1):57-68. doi:10.1007/s10461-021-03332-7
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. CDC's State Unintentional Drug Overdose Reporting System (SUDORS). May 2, 2022. Accessed May 19, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/fatal/sudors.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Estimated HIV incidence and prevalence in the United States, 2015-2019. HIV Surveill Suppl Rep. 2021;26(1):1-81.
- 8. Anderson ES, Russell C, Basham K, et al. High prevalence of injection drug use and blood-borne viral infections among

- patients in an urban emergency department. *PLoS One*. 2020;15(6):e0233927. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0233927
- 9. Broz D, Carnes N, Chapin-Bardales J, et al. Syringe services programs' role in ending the HIV epidemic in the U.S.: why we cannot do it without them. *Am J Prev Med*. 2021;61(5 suppl 1):S118-S129. doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2021.05.044
- Fernandes RM, Cary M, Duarte G, et al. Effectiveness of needle and syringe programmes in people who inject drugs an overview of systematic reviews. BMC Public Health. 2017;17(1):309. doi:10.1186/s12889-017-4210-2
- Nasen. Harm reduction locations. 2023. Accessed March 10, 2023. https://www.nasen.org
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Needs-based distribution at syringe services programs. December 2020. Accessed May 24, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/ssp/docs/cdc-ssp-fact-sheet-508.pdf
- Javed Z, Burk K, Facente S, Pegram L, Ali A, Asher A. Syringe services programs: a technical package of effective strategies and approaches for planning, design, and implementation. 2020. Accessed March 10, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/ ssp/docs/SSP-Technical-Package.pdf
- Behrends CN, Lu X, Corry GJ, et al. Harm reduction and health services provided by syringe services programs in 2019 and subsequent impact of COVID-19 on services in 2020. *Drug Alcohol Depend*. 2022;232:109323. doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2022.109323
- Laufer FN. Cost-effectiveness of syringe exchange as an HIV prevention strategy. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr. 2001;28(3):273-278. doi:10.1097/00042560-200111010-00012
- Martin NK, Hickman M, Hutchinson SJ, Goldberg DJ, Vickerman P. Combination interventions to prevent HCV transmission among people who inject drugs: modeling the impact of antiviral treatment, needle and syringe programs, and opiate substitution therapy. Clin Infect Dis. 2013;57(suppl 2):S39-S45. doi:10.1093/cid/cit296
- 17. MacArthur GJ, Minozzi S, Martin N, et al. Opiate substitution treatment and HIV transmission in people who inject drugs: systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ*. 2012;345:e5945. doi:10.1136/bmj.e5945
- West Virginia Code: §16-64-3: program requirements (2023).
 Accessed August 7, 2023. https://code.wvlegislature.gov/pdf/16-64-3
- Allen ST, Ruiz MS, Jones J, Turner MM. Legal space for syringe exchange programs in hot spots of injection drug use-related crime. *Harm Reduct J.* 2016;13:16. doi:10.1186/ s12954-016-0104-3
- 20. Strathdee SA, Beyrer C. Threading the needle—how to drop the HIV outbreak in rural Indiana. *N Engl J Med*. 2015;373(5):397-399. doi:10.1056/NEJMp1507252
- West Virginia Legislature. Establishing license application process for needle exchange programs, SB 334 (2021). Accessed March 10, 2023. https://www.wvlegislature.gov/bill_status/bills history.cfm?INPUT=334&year=2021&sessiontype=RS
- 22. Murphy T. Harsh new restrictions in West Virginia show just how fragile needle exchange programs can be. May 17, 2021.

- Accessed July 3, 2023. https://www.thebody.com/article/west-virginia-syringe-exchange-program-restrictions
- Murphy T. Amid severe needle exchange restrictions in Charleston, WV, will the HIV uptick persist? March 30, 2022.
 Accessed July 3, 2023. https://www.thebodypro.com/article/needle-exchange-restrictions-charleston-west-virginia
- Hodousek C. WV Health Right to provide retractable needles for syringe exchange program. March 21, 2018. Accessed July 3, 2023. https://wvmetronews.com/2018/03/21/wv-healthright-to-provide-retractable-needles-for-syringe-exchangeprogram
- 25. Allen ST, Grieb SM, O'Rourke A, et al. Understanding the public health consequences of suspending a rural syringe services program: a qualitative study of the experiences of people who inject drugs. *Harm Reduct J.* 2019;16(1):33. doi:10.1186/s12954-019-0305-7
- Hershow RB, Wilson S, Bonacci RA, et al. Notes from the field: HIV outbreak during the COVID-19 pandemic among persons who inject drugs—Kanawha County, West Virginia, 2019-2021. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2022;71(2):66-68. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm7102a4
- 27. Maine.gov. COVID-19 response timeline. 2021. Accessed March 10, 2023. https://www.maine.gov/covid19/timeline
- 28. Thakarar K, Kohut M, Hutchinson R, et al. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on people who inject drugs accessing harm reduction services in a rural American state. *Harm Reduct J.* 2022;19(1):80. doi:10.1186/s12954-022-00660-2
- Maine Center for Disease Control and Prevention. Maine CDC rules: proposed rules. 2023. Accessed March 10, 2023. https://www.maine.gov/dhhs/mecdc/rules/maine-cdc-rules. shtml#anchor9685067
- 30. An act to support public health by protecting certain activities conducted under comprehensive community drug checking initiatives. 131st Maine Legislature, First Special Session, HP 1124 (2023). Accessed July 3, 2023. https://legislature.maine.gov/bills/getPDF.asp?paper=HP1124&item=1&snum=131
- 31. An act to prevent opioid overdose deaths by establishing safe consumption sites. 131st Maine Legislature First Regular Session, HP 878 (2023). Accessed July 3, 2023. https://legislature.maine.gov/legis/bills/getPDF.asp?paper=HP0878&item=1&snum=131
- Bluthenthal RN, Malik MR, Grau LE, et al. Sterile syringe access conditions and variations in HIV risk among drug injectors in three cities. *Addiction*. 2004;99(9):1136-1146. doi:10.1111/j.1360-0443.2004.00694.x
- Duhart Clarke SE, Kral AH, Zibbell JE. Consuming illicit opioids during a drug overdose epidemic: illicit fentanyls, drug discernment, and the radical transformation of the illicit opioid market. *Int J Drug Policy*. 2022;99:103467. doi:10.1016/j. drugpo.2021.103467
- 34. Hillary VE, Ceasar SA. An update on COVID-19: SARS-CoV-2 variants, antiviral drugs, and vaccines. *Heliyon*. 2023;9(3):e13952. doi:10.1016/j.heliyon.2023.e13952